REGULAR MEETING

BAINBRIDGE TOWN BOARD

JULY 11, 2023
Present: Dolores Nabinger                           Supervisor 
             Bob Evans                                       Councilman

             Michael Kauffman                           Councilman

             Melissa Fuller                                 Councilwoman

             Gordie Daniels                                Councilman

              Matt Clark                                    Highway Superintendent

Recording Secretary: Aric McKown          Town Clerk

Supervisor Nabinger called meeting to order at 6:30PM.
Guest(s): Phil Wade, Deputy Clerk Bonnie LaFond, Groundskeeper Tim Harmon, Dog Control Officer Bill Sherrick.
RESOLUTION # 1
Motion was made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Evans, to approve the minutes from the June 13, 2023 Regular Meeting.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.

The following claims as set forth on abstract #7 for 2023 were audited by Town Board:

General Town Wide#172-202 for $13,536.11
General Town Outside#12 for $130.00
Bennettsville Lights#7 for $16.74
Highway Town Wide#46-52 for $10,125.66
Highway Town Outside#37-42 for $73,892.13
RESOLUTION #2

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Evans, authorizing clerk to issue warrant to Supervisor for payment of audited bills;
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.

Guest(s) Questions & Concerns;

Deputy Clerk LaFond stated the town clerk’s office had done a price comparison with different companies, such as Staples, Hummel’s & Quill for supplies, and Staples is the best priced for most supplies.
The town board held conversation on the amount of paper being used and concluded Councilman Kauffman & Councilwoman Fuller do not want any paper reports for town board meetings.  Councilman Evans & Councilman Daniels want only paper copies of the financial reports.  Supervisor Nabinger still wants to receive paper copies for everything.
VILLAGE

Mayor Wade commented on the road work being done in the village with the help of the town’s highway department.  He continues to work on a FEMA grant for the village.  Wade will meet with NYSEG tomorrow to address the electrical issues with the Payne Solar Project.
Mayor Wade provided updates with DRI and the NY Forward grants and will be resubmitting these grants due to scheduling conflicts.  He talked about the grant monies that are available, but are so specifically targeted that it’s hard to take advantage of and sometimes not applicable to what small towns are trying to do.  Wade stated the village is going after a CDBG grant as well.

RESOLUTION #3

Motion was made by Council Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, to receive and file reports from the Dog Control Officer and Sanitation Officer.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

There was no Assessor’s report received this month.

RECREATION

Supervisor Nabinger provided an update for the Recreation Department.  The town budgeted $3,500.00 for swimming lessons and took in $3,315.00 for the 1st session.  The town budgeted $700.00 for the Playground Program and took in $1,100.00.
Town Clerk McKown informed the town board of an email he’d received from a parent expressing concern because her child had been approached by an older man at the pool asking about his whereabouts and the man appears to be staring at young girls and boys.  McKown shared this information with Recreation Director Palmer and emailed the Village Clerk’s Office to share the information with Police Chief Beames.  The town board held discussion on the matter and concluded to have Councilman Daniels follow up with Recreation Director on this issue.
He mentioned the heroin needle he found outside the front doors of the town hall and expressed the need for a police presence on our streets.  He suggested having an officer walk the streets to offer some deterrent to the drugs and mischief that goes on within the village.

HIGHWAY

Highway Superintendent Clark reported his department finished all oil and stoning at the end of June.  He said he was able to get the county’s shoulder machine and did the shoulders on the paved roads.  Clark stated some culverts were done at the end of Neff Hill Road and his department was able to use the mowing machine from the Town of Guilford, to mow everything at least once.
He commented on the paving work his department has been helping the village with and the hauling of winter sand.
POOL

Acting Pool Superintendent Tim Harmon mentioned a recent reservation issue with the Payne Park pavilion.  A party had reserved the pavilion for the day, but when they arrived, there were other people there trying to use the pavilion with no reservation.  Harmon proposed having some ‘reserved’ signs made and asked Councilman Evans, if this was something he could do.  The town board held discussion on the matter and concluded to have Councilman Evans make 12x24 signs for the Payne Park pavilion.
Supervisor Nabinger had been told by Pool monitor Shane Nordberg, of an issue with an air release valve on the sand filter with the pool.  The valve had been taken apart to clean and is now working fine.  Mr. Nordberg informed Nabinger the pool is using less chlorine now and everything is going well.

Nabinger talked about the remote, missing for the handicap chair at the pool.  She said she would follow up with the guards on this.

CLINTON PARK

Acting Park Superintendent Tim Harmon reported everything went well with this year’s Dog Show.  He talked about the fencing he put up during the Dog Show to help with the traffic of the seasonal campers and his communication with the seasonal campers during the Dog Show to keep things going smoothly.   
Councilman Kauffman asked about adding the schedule of all contract events to our seasonal camping agreement so that our seasonal campers are aware of these events.  The town board held conversation on this matter.

Harmon noted the issue with this year’s Dog Show needing more electric at the park and but received a lot of positive feedback from the Dog Show officials.  He said the walking trail needs to be widened because of the grass that’s grown up over the trail and the Bainbridge Community Foundation Summer Concerts start next Tuesday.
TOWN CLERK

Town Clerk McKown informed the town board of our new account representative Gene Nescott from Deferred Compensation.  Mr. Nescott has offered to come in to do a representation if anyone is interested and learning more about this plan.
McKown shared his recent correspondence with Thoma Consultants and presented Housing Form 1-4 for the release of funds for Drawdown #9.  He asked Councilman Kauffman and Councilman Daniels for their signatures on this form.  Thoma said they have enough grant money left for one more applicant if anyone is interested.
McKown reminded the town board of Fuel & LP Gas bids for the August Regular Meeting.  He confirmed with the town board to open bids at 7PM on August 8th, 2023.

TOWN BOARD
Councilwoman Fuller stated she’s been looking into different accounting software.  She mentioned the Williamson Law and Municipay software and spoke about the possibilities of each.  Fuller asked about the transactions and fees of the credit card company, currently being used by the town.  The town board held conversation on this matter and the possibility of using a credit card company for camping reservation purposes.  
Councilman Evans brought up the budgeted amount of money left for the Deputy Town Clerk’s salary and expressed his concern because of the time still left in the year.
Town Clerk McKown said he would speak with Bookkeeper Sherman to go over those figures to make sure we didn’t go over the budgeted amount.

SUPERVISOR
Supervisor Nabinger brought up the homeowner on Lyons Road, who’s not happy with his current situation and issue with a septic system installed in 2010 at the neighboring house, and how it’s causing his trees to die.  She said she’d spoken to Sanitation Officer David Leib and Chenango County Environmental Health, and both agree there’s nothing the town can do.  Chenango County Environmental Health had the DEC do a water test and the test came out fine. 
Nabinger proposed meeting with the homeowner to hear him out, before turning him and his lawyer over to our attorneys.  She said she would call him and schedule a meeting for this Thursday and invited any town board members to join in this meeting.
Motion to Adjourn @ 7:45PM
Respectfully submitted,

Aric McKown

Town Clerk

